
Defford and Besford Parish Council

Minutes of the Parish Council meeting

of Tuesday 23rd July 2013
at Besford Court Community Hall
Present: 
Cllr Robert Bemand (Chair), Roy Shepherd, Ian Spiers, Sonja Lee, Patricia Steel, David Robinson, Ron Davis, Hazel Wakefield and Clive Woods.  
Also present:
Jo Adams, Clerk; County Cllr Adrian Hardman; 7 members of the public
1. Apologies and Declarations of Interest 

There were no apologies or declarations of interest. 
2. Minutes of the meeting held on 21st May 2013 to be confirmed and signed

It was resolved that the minutes of the meeting of the 21st May 2013 be accepted and signed as a true record. 

3. Matters arising

Request for kerb or post by lychgate: The County Council have replied that they would not fund this but would enter into discussions if the Parish Council wished to do so. 

Damage to pavement at the end of Hill View: Now repaired.  
Uneven pavement by phone box at Hill View: Highways have responded that they have inspected and found no safety issues evident. 

Path opposite Defford Arms: It has been requested that a path be cut in the verge opposite the Defford Arms as a parishioner tripped over the high verge when crossing. Highways have said that they are unlikely to find funding for this but would enter into discussions if funding from elsewhere can be found. 
Besford church wall: The works will take place in September. 

Low detection rate of crimes in the Parish: The Community Support Officer, Simon Williams, has responded: “In relation to detection rates in rural areas it can be very hard to identify who has committed a specific crime as a lot villages do not have street lights or CCTV.  Areas that are well lit and have CCTV give the police more of an opportunity to gain vital evidence through witnesses who have seen something suspicious during the evening or night when most crimes occur.”

4. Planning 

(a) New applications

The following planning application had been received  and had been circulated around members of the Planning Committee:

W/13/00963/PP: Lincolns Farm Bungalow, Besford
Proposal: Extension at first floor level

Planning Committee: No objection

W/13/01057/PN: Tiddesley Wood Nature Reserve, Besford Bridge
Proposal: Replacing of existing woodland track with stoned surface


Planning Committee: No objection

W/13/01182/CU: Home Farm, St Peters Lane, Besford
Proposal: Removal of existing barn; conversion of two barns to office accommodation + associated works




Planning Committee: No objection

W/13/01230/PN: Ardene, Upper Street, Defford
Proposal: Construction of a 3 bedroom dormer bungalow
Planning Committee: No objection

W/13/01295/PN: Hillside, Upper Street, Defford
Proposal: Proposed single storey extension to rear to provide consulting room and office without complying with condition 2 of planning extension re W/99/0656 that restricts use to an animal behaviour office/clinic


Planning Committee: No objection

W/13/01473/CU: Barns at, Bourne Farm, Bourne Road, Defford‏
Proposal: Conversion of barns to two dwellings
Planning Committee: No objection

(b) Wychavon District Council decisions

W/13/00963/PP: Lincolns Farm Bungalow, Besford

Permitted

W/13/01295/PN: Hillside, Upper Street, Defford

Permitted

The Chairman informed the meeting that two parishioners had contacted him to say that they had not been notified of a near neighbour’s planning application. It was agreed to send a letter to Wychavon with the Parish Council’s concerns over the coverage of the neighbour consultations on planning applications. 
5. Finance

(a) To approve any payments due

The following invoices totalling £1911.20 were approved for payment: New Farm Grounds Maintenance; Lengthsman work May & June ’13; Npower,  streetlighting Q1 20113/14; R. Shepherd, reimbursement for payment for flyers to Pershore Volunteer Centre; LA Garden Services, grasscutting June/July ’13; Edmundson electrical, supply of lamp-post for car park. It was agreed to pay the additional cost of £13.75 for a PIR sensor for the lamp. 
(b) To note the quarterly budget monitor


The Council noted the quarterly budget monitor.  The Clerk noted that a National Savings Bank account book in the name of “Defford Parish Council Woodmancote Children’s Bus Shelter” had been found that showed a balance of £61.64 dating from 1984. It was agreed that the account could be closed and any remaining funds paid into the Parish Council’s account.  It was also agreed that replacement paperwork for the Council’s consolidated stock be requested. 

6. To discuss the problem of speeding traffic in the parish at the following locations

(a) Main Road, Defford
A Defford resident spoke during public questions about his concern over the speed of traffic along the A4104 on the stretch of road past the dual carriageway. The transition zone between the 70mph on the dual carriageway and the 40mph in the village gave motorists a short time to slow down on a downhill slope and many did not do so until past the 40mph sign. 
He asked if the Council would support and put forward a request to the Safer Roads Partnership to investigate the speed of vehicles at this location with a view to putting in place measures to prevent speeding. He had already contacted the County Council and Cllr Hardman confirmed that the installation of a  larger sign to indicate the change in speed limit had been agreed. Cllr Hardman said that a reduction in the speed limit itself would be unlikely to make much difference but that he would raise the question of a ‘buffer zone’ between the 40 and 70mph zones. 
The Council agreed to support the proposal and make contact with the Safer Roads Partnership. It was also agreed to allocate a budget of £50 towards the purchase of wheelie bin stickers indicating the speed limit. 

(b) Corner where Ladywood Road meets Broad Hill

A Besford parishioner reported that the verges and hedges at this location were in urgent need of trimming as the overgrowth not only reduced visibility for drivers but also caused them to drive in the middle of the road increasing the risk of collisions. There had been accidents recorded at the location. The parishioner also requested additional signage at the location to indicate to motorists the sharpness of the bend. The County Council to be contacted. 
(c) Besford Bridge 

A parishioner had sent an email expressing concern about speeding at Besford Bridge and had requested a reduction in the speed limit. Cllr Hardman said that the density of population at Besford Bridge, similarly with Woodmancote, could not justify this.  
7. To discuss the renovation of three benches

The Village Hall bench had been renovated and put back in place, and the Council thanked Cllr Spiers for his efforts. It was noted that the Spring Bank bench was in too poor a state to be renovated. It was agreed to renovate the bench in the Cemetery and to set a budget of £100 for this task. 
8. To discuss the renovation of the red Telephone box

The red telephone box purchased by the Parish Council from the District Council for a nominal sum some years ago is falling into disrepair, with many panels misted up or missing altogether. Outline costs were put forward and it was suggested that the New Homes Bonus grant could be used to pay the renovation costs. It was suggested that a consultation be placed in the Parish News to find out if parishioners believed the red telephone box was heritage worth keeping and renovating. The question would also be asked as to whether any parishioner would be prepared to restore the phone box for display in their own garden. 
9. To discuss the purchase of dog waste bins in the parish

Cllr Lee urged the Council to consider the installation of additional dog waste bins in the parish, most particularly at the ends of the alleyways where fouling was a particular problem. She reiterated that results of the parish survey showed that dog waste bins were more requested by parishioners than any street amenity such as benches and bus shelters. Costs were presented. The relocation of the one existing bin was discussed. Cllr Bemand suggested that the Council wait and see if the problem reduces following the First School posters being put up around the village and Cllr Woods suggested putting up more signs detailing fines that could be levied on people who failed to clear up after their dogs. 

It was agreed to put a consultation in the Parish News asking parishioners if they thought that the Council should invest in dog waste bins. 

10. To review the Lengthsman Scheme

Discussions took place on the work being carried out currently and additional work that could usefully be done by the lengthsman. It was agreed that the service would be reviewed to ensure that all parts of the parish would be kept tidy.  
11. To discuss the possibility of transferring the freehold of the village hall car park into the Millennium Green Trust Deed

This item was deferred. 
12. Councillors reports  

(a) County Councillor A Hardman

Cllr Hardman spoke about the requested signs and buffer zones but warned that any changes were unlikely to succeed without enforcement. In Eckington additional signs had been put up but traffic speed reduced by only 1mph and it cost taxpayers money. 

He said that the County Council could review its unclassified roads and reduce limits to 50mph for roads that required it. However, the review would need to be done on all unclassified roads in the county and would therefore carry a price tag of £10M. He noted that many people who exceeded the speed limit were locals and did so routinely. 

He said that the County Council had dealt successfully with the accident blackspots on A roads but the country lanes proved more difficult. Although there were still road deaths, there was little more that could be done to reduce speeding on country lanes using engineering solutions. Somerset County Council had invested considerable amount of money in an attempt to solve the problem with few measurable results and at considerable cost. 
(b) District Councillor R Davis

Cllr Davis reported that Wychavon’s spending review was underway with cuts of £2M needed. A consultation had taken place and drawn 1722 responses which were being analysed. It was likely that the weekly waste food collection would be withdrawn due to budget pressures and relatively low usage of the scheme.  There were also discussions concerning the New Homes Bonus funding and the future of the money pledged to local communities. 
With regard to planning matters, he reported that there was still pressure to build more affordable housing developments in Wychavon. 

Cllr Davis reported from the Committees of which he was a member: The Police Crime Panel were due to review the Commissioners first Annual Report. The Joint Service Review had still not finalised plans for the future of the Accident & Emergency Departments in Worcestershire and talks were ongoing. He had recently joined the Health Protection Committee which covered the Worcester City and Malvern Hills regions as well as Wychavon. 
Cllr Shepherd asked if the Icelandic investments had been recovered. Cllr Davis replied that still only 50% had been received to date. There had been offers by some organisations to buy the debt. 

(c) Parish Councillors

i. Cllr Steel reported that all of the loans lent for the completion of the new Village Hall project had now been repaid in full. 

ii. Cllr Wakefield reported that the Council had been advised to spend its New Homes Bonus funding otherwise there was a possibility that the funds could be reallocated. 
iii. Cllr Shepherd reported that the streetlight in Crown Lane was obscured by foliage. 

13. Correspondence and matters to be raised for next agenda 

The following correspondence had been received: 

· A reply from Defford cum Besford First School saying that the children would be doing posters to encourage dog owners to clear up after their dogs.
· Information on the Rural Community Energy Fund

· Notice that the SWDP had been submitted

14. To confirm date of the next meeting 

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 24th September 2013 at Defford Village Hall. 
The meeting was closed at 10.00pm. 

Public Questions
· A parishioner asked about the low detection rate of crimes in the Defford & Besford – minuted at item 3.
· A parishioner suggested that the red telephone box could be restored as a small local museum, following along the lines of other parishes who had converted telephone boxes into libraries, art galleries and the like. 
· It was confirmed following a question that the graveyard would not be used for parking. 
· Concerns over the speed of vehicles in Defford and Besford were reported to the Council and minuted at items 6a and 6b.  

· A parishioner asked about the benches in the parish – minuted at item 7. 
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